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TROLLEYBUS MUSEUM COMPANY LIMITED 

Minutes of the  41st Annual General Meeting held at the Model Railway Club, Keen House, 4 Calshot Street, London N1 9DA, held on Saturday, 9 October 2010.

Present: A Bruce, A. Dinkenor, C. Entincknap, P.Hasledine, E. Humphreys (minutes), C.Isgar, P. Johnson, I. Martin, J. Parkin, N. Parkin, M. Russell, R. Symons (chair).

The meeting opened at 14.31 Hours.

1. Apologies for Absence: A.Hemming, P.Kilner, J. Priestley, J.Ward.

2. Minutes of the 40th AGM on 25/6/2009: these were accepted with one modification – that P. Haseldine’s name was spelled incorrectly.

3. Reports of Directors and Officers for the year ending 30th September 2009

Membership: I Martin reported that membership had declined to 498 paid-up members compared to about 520 at this time last year. He also reported that most new members now use Paypal. R. Symons asked if the content of Trolleybus Magazine was a factor in this trend. It was felt that more UK content would be desirable. M. Russell said he favoured an increase in the size of TM from 24 to 28 pages.

Trolleybus Magazine. C. Isgar (Editor)  reported that six magazines (282-287)had been published in 2008/9 in full colour including maps also in several colours. Articles had been published on Napoli, Arnhem 60th anniversary, the Edmonton closure, Seattle, Eberswalde and North America in the late 1960s. A new cover designed by A. Bruce had been introduced in early 2010 with a shift to “Indesign” software. The revised design will give two extra pages. The editor invited members to submit articles and illustrations for the magazine. Plans for 2010/11 included: New Zealand systems, Ghent post-closure and the centenary of UK Trolleybuses in 2011. He also wished to increase coverage of UK history, particularly more photographs.

C. Isgar wished to thank P. Hasledine for his invaluable contribution as foreign news editor, A Murray for his assistance as proof reader and  R. Smith for his excellent maps. Thanks were also given to M.Russell, J. Parkin and all who supplied photographs. P. Kilner who has taken over the distribution of the magazine and dealt successfully with the revised postage charges etc. He also wished to thank contributors to the magazine.

P. Haseldine expressed thanks to S. Morgan of Portland USA for his tireless effort in supplying North American news and keeping to deadlines. R. Symons said the TMC Board also wished to thank Mr. Morgan for his excellent inputs.   

Trolleybooks. A. Bruce reported that the last Trolleybooks publication was the Nottingham Trolleybus history published in 2009 had sold well. Several books are in preparation.

London Wiring Vol IV. A combined book of the intended final two volumes was due to be published in late 2010.

Model TBs. A. Bruce and G. Kure, had slipped a little but was now ready for typesetting.

Belfast. M. Maybin’s book is well advanced.
A Century of British Trolleybuses. A. Murray had agreed to prepare this booklet for the 2011 centenary.
Walsall. R. Rowe’s text and pictures is mostly complete, maps in preparation.

Rotherham. P. Fox is still aiming for publication in 2012, the Rotherham centenary. 

World TB Encyclopaedia is being revised by A. Murray.

Possible projects. D. Bowler has started on histories of Portsmouth and Pontypridd. Other authors are preparing books on TBs of France and of Sao Paulo.

P. Johnson asked about the planned reprint of London Wiring vols. 1-3. A. Bruce said that a combined volume of all four parts was intended, probably as a hardback with colour.

E. Humphreys asked about the recent contributions from TMC and BTS. A. Bruce said that contributions had been made to finance the Nottingham history in 2005. Contributions are unlikely to be needed for London Wiring IV since this is a relatively low cost production. However, contributions are probably needed towards the cost of the model TB book.

Website. A. Bruce reported that the website continued to be updated bi-monthly in line with publication of Trolleybus Magazine. Up-to-date amendments to the details of meetings in London, Reading and Bradford are possible as print deadlines sometimes preclude full information in the magazine. The website was re-designed in September 2010 in line with the new look of the magazine. It is planned to include more information, possibly a search engine to enable researchers to identify all issues of the magazine that contain specified system or vehicle manufacturer names. Summaries of articles in the magazine may also be included.

Vehicles. R. Symons gave a report summarised below.
Huddersfield 541. Restoration was nearly complete by 9/2009 and the launch of the vehicle into public service at Sandtoft was planned for 2010. D Beach is the main donor, particularly in the early stages. The total restoration cost was probably £52,000 over some 20 years.

Bournemouth 202.  Remains at East Anglia Transport Museum, Carlton Colville under an agreement renewed for five years until 2012. 

Belfast 168.  Now stored at Warnham with trolley gantry removed. G. Bilbe is being paid to work on the body. P. Price likewise to renew the electrics. Work is proceeding slowly.

Hastings 45.  Remains in secure storage at Raunds, Northamptonshire. An application to the Heritage Lottery fund is planned for a grant to assist restoration. A fair amount of bodywork restoration was completed by HTRG. The plan to recover electrical and mechanical parts from Bradford 711 awaits the removal of the body. Assistance with this task is needed.

Wolverhampton 654.  Stored under cover and awaiting restoration.

Vehicle Spares continue to be stored at Winnersh and at Bracknell. Stores were rationalised in early 2010 by R. Symons assisted by A. Bruce and E. Humphreys.

Sales and TM Distribution. P. Kilner had sent a report on sales. The revenue figures were:

2008/9  :    £525 (of which £222 was from London meeting sales).

2009/10:  £1650 (of which £745 was from London meeting sales).

There has been some success in selling TM back numbers but many remain. E. Humphreys had started selling TMs and books at London meetings in early 2009 and he has been joined by P. Johnson to whom thanks are due.

Thanks were expressed to P. Kilner for his vital work on magazine distribution and for the gratifying sales results.

London Meetings. Monthly meetings were held throughout the period since the last AGM arranged by C. Enticknap and chaired by J. Parkin. Presentations cover projected slides, video and digital media. Owing to increased room costs at Keen House (now £40 for digital facilities), the attendance charge was raised to £2 in early 2010. Revenue continues to cover costs. A vote of thanks was given for the excellent work of J. Parkin and C. Enticknap.
Wiring Records. E. Humphreys (as wiring records officer) reported that he had received inquiries for information on: Portsmouth from D. Bowler for his book, Walsall from R. Rowe and London from K. Farrow for London Wiring vol. IV. He urged all members to send wiring layout information to him for the records. 

Publicity. There was no publicity report. The TMC has a vacancy for a publicity officer.
4. Accounts for the year ended 30th September 2009 

I Martin presented the draft accounts for 2008/9 and highlighted changes from the previous year: 

>Strong increase in sales revenue due to efforts by P. Kilner, E. Humphreys and P. Johnson..

>donations were split between unrestricted funds and funds restricted to the preservation of 654, 

  45 and 168.

>spending on TB restoration was significantly higher in line with plans.

>TM production costs had been reduced further with the phased change to new software 

In reply to a question from M. Russell, I. Martin said that note 3.1 to the accounts referred to corporate membership.

E. Humphreys reported that rent for Wolverhampton 654 was funded by donations from R. Beaumont, J. Parkin, A. Murray and himself. They were thanked for their continuing support.

P. Haseldine asked, in view of declining membership, whether there was a membership figure below which it would not be viable to maintain the magazine at present quality. M. Russell said that, when he started the printed magazine in May 1968, there had been 350 members. He said that the BTS also faced declining membership and now had 250-300 members.

C. Enticknap asked if a merger between TMC/NTA and BTS had been further considered? R. Symons said it had been but that a recent large bequest to the BTS had improved its position and made a merger less attractive. 

A. Dinkenor said he had examined the accounts and had no comments. He thanked I. Martin.

5. Appointment of Independent Examiner (IE)

Attempts to contact J. Simpson to examine the 2008/9 accounts had failed. The 40th AGM had, therefore, accepted the offer by A. Dinkenor to become the IE and he agreed to continue in this role, for which he was thanked.

6. Election of Directors

A. Bruce and I. Martin were due to retire by rotation and were re-elected unopposed.

7. Resolutions
There were none.

8. TMC Memorandum and Articles

R. Symons advocated revision of the M&A in line with company legislation and following the Charity Commission model. This would mean relaxing the requirement for annual general meetings to become less frequent and other changes which would be put to an AGM when ready. TMC AGMs had recently been arranged in summer out of London to try and increase attendance and consequently had slipped from the March/April date previously adopted. He felt that it was hard to justify annual meetings with relatively poor attendance.

M. Russell said he was totally against less frequent general meetings. General meetings are the opportunity for members to hold directors to account. He also thought that discussion of the accounts over a year after the end of the period concerned was too long. He hoped the TMC would get back to a more timely AGM.

E. Humphreys and A. Bruce expressed support for AGMs to be held as soon as practicable after accounts were ready.

9. Date and Place of next AGM

It was suggested that the next AGM be held in summer 2011 and it was suggested that Ipswich Transport Museum could be a good venue. M. Russell suggested that it could also be timed to coordinate with the June 2011 celebration of the UK trolleybus centenary at Carlton Colville

N. Parkin advocated holding a presentation after the AGM as had been done for many years. He was supported by C. Enticknap and J. Parkin.

10. Any Other Business. 

There was none.

The meeting closed at 16:03 hours.

